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Introduction

“A woman’s perception of
leadership begins not with collegiate
academic success, her first big break or
when she’s named to a position of power.
The trajectory to female leadership starts
much earlier and is defined by key
influences throughout life.”

WOMEN have made a
headway in enhancing the

crest of the glass ceiling. Analyzing
the present scenario we can very
well perceive that the progress
toward equity has been slow,
partial, and superficial. Now the
questions that arises out of this
conclusion is: What explains the
tenacity of these contrast? There
has been a lot of policies rules, etc.
regarding the large number of
organizational efforts to recruit and
advance women but even then also
why did it failed to result in

substantial gains for women? What
it is that still makes women remain
relatively hamstrung at work?

Most of these questions are best
answered in the failure of the
organization to change or question
the prevalent ideas and concepts
about constitution of the most apt
and suitable manner in which the
job is accomplished or defined.
Also, to understand and interpret
behaviour and reward skill. There
are various other factors such as
gender division of labour at home,
impact of socialization on choices,
role in decision-making since early
age all add up to the reasons. The
unchallenged work procedures
provide deep rooted fissures and
inequalities between the gender
which is usually in an understated
and unfavourable manner. It is
argued that the organizations
failure to transform or alter the
extant work culture and practices
is partly due to the inadequate
understanding of the origin of
gender traditionally accustomed to

defining and then addressing
issues of gender bias and injustice.
This limited understanding of
gender also results in answers that
do petite to enlarge men’s
prospects to contribute at home or
to let go men of the burdens they
face in the traditional masculine
protagonist.

Analysis

(a) Education

When we talk about
“Leadership” it is basically a
performance of power that
consignifys male gender or
character traits such as
“independence” and “action”. The
laggard pace of   women’s growth
at the top level of leadership in
academic Science, Technology,
Engineering, Mathematics and
Medicine (STEMM) or any other
steam  is the continuity of
assumptions and stereotypes that
women are intrinsically
“communal” or “dependent” and
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“passive”, and therefore, lack the
capacity to succeed as leaders.

We owe the tremendous
improvement of women’s condition
throughout the world in recent times
basically due to the rise and spread
of feminist ideas. Access to education
has been one of the most pressing
demands of theses women’s rights
movements. To run an organization
an efficient leader is required and for
that education is must, now a days
education as we have seen earlier
with female is not much of an issue.
There might be some issues but still
girls are outgrowing boys in large
numbers. The data analysis also
shows that mostly the girls are post
graduates making them efficient
enough to strive for higher position.

We can very well see from
Graph 1 that the education of women
is high. It’s not that we are lacking
on this front. Thus, we conclude that
women gets the required education
but the next step which is gaining
experience in technical field specific
trainings, extra working hours, new
challenges, decisions there is a large
amount of withdrawal as the female
don’t want to come out of their
comfort zone and put in extra effort
and also because various other
commitments give them the reason
to withdraw from the extra training
required later in life. Women in fact
do multitasking at home but for
outdoor they do not require to do so
and always shy away from the post
of responsibility.

There are certain pre conceived
notions amongst women that they
may not be able to balance the work
and home pressures, with the
assumption that the flexibility and
movement in employment at work
place can be a factor for strain at

home front or to confirm to socially
induced images of femineity which
becomes like a restraining factor for
them to take any responsibility in
any of the place. Studies conducted
by the National Committee on the
Status of Women in India (1974),
covering a sample of 200
undertakings in the private and
public sectors, divulge amongst
others that women were confined to
a few specific occupations because
of prevailing social practices and
attitudes regarding their ability,
resistance of employers, denial of

training prospects in higher skills
and their unawareness regarding the
opportunities open to them. That’s
the reason why they received far less
education than men, due to the social
norms and sometimes fears of
violence prevalent during those
times.

In Graph 2, 47.8 per cent   part
shows that no other technical
qualification has been acquired by
the respondent. The patriarchal
mind set, that they themselves
carry in spite of their education,
progressive upbringing and
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modernity hampers the CEO race
by not fulfilling the required
criteria which is later termed as the
drawback or Glass Ceiling.

(b) Professional Expertise

Graph 3 shows years of
experience, we will find all have the
eligible criteria of the experience
i.e., more than 10 years which
shows that the scenario has
changed now women go out and
work after getting the required
qualification.

Graph 4 showing gaps during
work experience, we will find that
at two stages the gap has been quite
prominent.

(a) more than 12 months.

(b) less than 3 months.

This shows the inconsistency in
the graph of female employee
making her more vulnerable to the
next stage and also placing her
down step to her male competitor.
The reason given is mainly
personal which on more probing

was basically maternity leave due
to child care, elderly care and other
family responsibility.

Determinants of
Managerial and Feminine
Identities

It is very well said that
“Workplace culture is to an
organization what personality is to
an individual”. It plays a very
important role in the progress and
enactment of people’s social
identity. Organizations are like a
small model of society that provide
an individual with a sense of
familiarity and self. The
organization adds to the building
up of people’s identities in atleast
two specific ways by developing or
arriving at a set rules that are
generally unspoken and unwritten
rules for working together and by
assigning people a role that they
best fit in or associate to.

Through these processes,
organizations create subordinates
(Haslam, Reicher & Platow, 2011).

Despite of the increasing
interest of many professional
women in working in traditionally
male professions and in spite of the
increase of more women into the
workplace gender has not been
considered as an important
variable in the communications
among male and female
professionals in many fields. We
can still find that there is a very
distinct glaring occupational
gender segregation and still many
occupations are dominated by
either one gender or the other.

In question of how the journey
has been so far all generally gave
the answer to either memorable
and adventurous. Some also said
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difficult but no one claimed it to be
easy. We can infer from this that
since it’s the upper class of the
society they have a lifestyle which
becomes a style statement for them.
These ladies try to camouflage the
hardship they must be facing or
going through as they have to put
up a glamourous or superficial
struggle that they have led to reach
the upper strata. They all have
aspirations to lead the team and
lead the organization but then the
question of glass ceiling comes
when they are not given the
opportunity. If we analyze the data
when they are asked whether they
have been able to achieve their
goals which they aspired more than
50 per cent have answered as
partially.

The most relevant part of the
analysis as to why they were not
able to achieve the desired goal is
that all have given the reason as
personal which could be due to
maternity issues, proximity to

home, etc. The rest have left it as
unanswered which makes the data
more prone to further probing. In
order to do so they were asked that
if they get some help or does
someone supports them in the
household work, everyone agreed
that all were supportive and no
such issues arrived. This is the class
which has money and can afford to
hire help at home which gives them
the freedom to work without
bothering for the household
commitments as expected due to
our societal mindset (Graph 5).

The primary reason that we do
not find more women attaining
greater leadership responsibilities
and roles in an organization is an
uneven role expectations and also
that the companies are not
prepared enough to elevate
women. “About four-in-ten cite as
significant barriers that women are
held to higher standards than men
and that many businesses are not
ready to hire women for top

executive positions (43% each). But
in both cases, at least three-in-ten
say these are not factors which are
holding the women back (33 and
31%, respectively).

Similarly, 50 per cent of women
say many businesses are not ready
to hire women for these positions”1,
compared with 35 per cent of men
who believe this is a major obstacle
to female leadership. We talk of
Gender Equality, Gender
representation but how far is it
feasible and what are the reasons
for its discrimination has also been
tried to made evident by certain
questions.

Graph 6 shows that more than
half of the respondent agree to this
fact that women are partly to be
blamed but then many disagree
showing that they feel it’s not the
women but some other factors
which are the main cause of the
under representation: this could be
social, economic, political or
personal.

If we accept the fact that
women have less opportunity than
men as analysed by the data it can
be explain that when women are
not technically sound also have a
gap in our experience Graph 7 why
do they feel that they are not give
opportunity when they at many
place are less than their contenders
maybe due to the societal
implications personal implications
or our own femineity which makes
us do so at times. Society
discriminates which in turn has an
impact on the organization but as
we have been seeing and claiming
a lot has changed but still the
mindset has to be changed.

A policy is there which makes
it mandatory now that there must
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be a Gender representation in the
Board of Directors despite this,
there has been a disperancy in the
representation which can be
analyzed here. Though many have
accepted that such consciousness is
there but many have disagreed
with the fact.

If an organization is Gender
sensitive various sessions also
brings lot of more insight regarding
gender with the other colleagues.
Social and legal discrimination
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against women remains a major
hinderance to economic
development in emerging and
developing countries, according to
the latest edition of OECD’s Social
Institutions and Gender Index
(SIGI). Gender inequalities is
evidently visible and very obvious
in many of the workplace. For
example, on an average woman are
more likely to work part-time, be
employed in lesser paid jobs and
not take on managerial posts/
appointments is because of their

numerous social commitments and
responsibilities that they have to
shoulder.

“Many a times we have seen
that there is evidence that gender
inequalities in the workplace  has
stemmed, at least in part, due to the
discrimination directed against
women. In fact, the issue of gender
equality in employment has given
rise to numerous policies and
institutional measures in advanced
industrial countries, all aimed at
tackling gender discrimination
with respect to recruitment,
promotion and job assignment”. A
lot is being done for making the
Board of the Organization gender
conscious which is very evident
form Graph 8.

Organizations are finally
taking baby steps towards making
workplaces more conducive to
women – stronger maternity leave
policies, workplace safety, and are
slightly more open to conversation
on workplace harassment than
they have been in the past. But
often, a lot of these actions either
go unnoticed or seem symbolic at
best. This is because policies rarely
take care of generations of
conditioning. The good thing in all
of this is that women are much
more conscious of common
everyday sexism and are calling it
out like never before.

After analyzing the data in a
way that shows things are
changing and becoming conducive
for Women Leadership the second
things which comes to our mindset
is the traits which these female
leaders will display or imbibe
should it also be gendered. On
analysing the data of Whether
many a times you have to act like a
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man the answer gave us a big
insight into the thought process of
women managers (Graph 9).

Today’s world requires
effective and agile leaders in an
organization, who understand the
nuances of the fast-changing global
milieu. Accordingly, for such a
situation there is an urgent
requirement of both male and
female leaders to address
contemporary global issues.
Women as such are representing

GRAPH 8
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half of the modern world’s abilities
and population. Thereby making
them stand out and an important
player and a key contributor in the
economic and social prosperity for
the world.

“Women carry a viewpoint
that respects not only
competitiveness but also
organizational and team
cooperation”.2 Their female ideals
are a functioning structure of new,
cooperative and open economy.

Eventually, the leadership of
women will not only boost
business, family and culture, but
also the environment that will
become more prosperous and
peaceful as a result. In today’s
modern world many researches are
conducted on global, social and
cultural forces, such as
globalization, e-commerce,
changing markets, the spread of
technology and the need for
teamwork, alliances and
partnerships, show a high need for
women leaders. But what is the role
and leadership style of female
leaders here.

“Many, if not most, see men
and women as equally capable
when it comes to some of the key
qualities and behaviours that are
essential for leadership”3. As an
honest and academically stated
opinion to hold on under pressure
and stand up to what one believes
in, are a few leadership traits
perceived to be essential for leaders
whether in politics or business
including areas where majority
believes that neither of the genders
have an upper hand. Additionally,
while a most of the adults are of the
opinion that male and female
leaders have different leadership
styles, relatively few opined that
one gender has a better inclusive
approach than the other. Women
managers have a leadership style
which is clearly distinct from male
counterparts. There are unique
distinctions between the leadership
styles of both the genders i.e., men
and women in the place of work.
Each gender inclination has its own
advantages and disadvantages.
Understanding each tendency will
allow the leaders, and their direct
reports, more insight into the
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people who currently run the
organization. Adapting a personal
leadership style that incorporates
nuances of both tendencies would
be ideal. Though it’s easier said
than done, at times each of the
managers should strive to achieve
the same.

This is one barrier which has
to be removed by and large as it
will surely help to make the
organization free of gender bias.
The acceptance of female in a team
shows the trust and confidence
which the team mates have on the
member showing gender
inequality in the organization
policy.

“Notably, the findings reveal
that there is no shortage of
ambition among the women
surveyed. Six in 10 of the
professional working women who
responded indicated they aspire to
be a senior leader of a company or
organization, and more than half

aspire to serve on a board. Yet they
also reported hesitancy: More than
half of the women agree that, ‘as
women,’ they are more cautious in
taking steps toward leadership
roles, and 6 in 10 find it hard to see
themselves as a leader. The results
reveal a critical disconnect: That is
the women want to lead, but
something is holding them back.
The importance of confidence and
connections is evident throughout
the survey, highlighting key
opportunities to influence a
woman’s perceptions of
leadership. Some further probe
was done regarding was she
encouraged to lead as a child? Did
she have a role model? Is she
offered appropriate support and
development opportunities in a
corporate setting? Factors such as
these become significant
milestones in the aspiring leader’s
life. If they are available to her, she
is more likely to move further
down the path to leadership. If they

are not, her aspirations of
becoming a leader are more likely
to remain out of reach.

While women believe
corporations can help drive
change, they also know they must
take action to help themselves and
other women. Nearly all women
(91%) are excited about how the
role of women in leadership is
evolving, and seven in 10 working
women (69%) believe that having
more women represented in senior
leadership will help move more
women into leadership roles in the
future. Most of the working women
believe that they need to take
greater ownership of their career
and report that their own
perseverance will accelerate their
journey to leadership.4 Thus, they
feel there should not be a quota
system in the workplace to increase
the number of women in senior
management but they must have a
gender equality for that. There are
many a times you have to decide
between family and work. “It’s also
not all about work-life balance.
While economic research and
previous survey findings have
shown that career interruptions
related to motherhood may make
it harder for women to advance in
their careers and compete for top
executive jobs, relatively few
women in the survey point to this
as a key barrier for women seeking
leadership roles. Only about one-
in-five say women’s family
responsibilities are a major reason
there are not more females in top
leadership positions in business.”5

Concluding from the analysis
taken from the research study the
following can be inferred. The
female may camouflage
themselves by adopting a
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masculine style, for example, and
not being authentic would be a
misunderstanding of anyone as
seen from the point of view of a
Leader. They are combining
autocratic and democratic style of
leadership. By analysis we can say
that the best leaders, female and
male, use rationally and
successfully all obtained skills
according to their surroundings,
job occupation, environment,
situation. The patriarchy influence
can also be seen that their career is
decided by mainly family wherein
we know it is the father who has
the main say and also the husband.
Thus, we can say that the women
leaders are changing and thus the
mindset of the society also has to
change to accept them and give
them an opportunity to spread
their wings in field unknown to
them.

Conclusion

“Companies should look at gender
balance as a bottom-line issue, not just
a human resource issue.”

– Deborah France-Massin
Director of the ILO

Bureau for Employers’ Activities.

Women in India not only have
to break the gender walls at the
place of work but also have to
struggle their path through the

cultural and social barriers. There
is an entrenched inert belief which
prevents most female employees
from discovering their true
competence and potential. Glass
ceiling blockades are constant for
all women, irrespective whether
they in India or anywhere in the
world. Societal norms and beliefs
cannot be changed instantaneous,
but if women identify and prioritise
what is really important to them,
they can work with others at home
and at the office to create business
strategies and overcome the
perceived glass ceiling by breaking
through them. If women have
identified certain career goals, they
can make smart choices and seek
assistance from their family,
friends and employers.

NOTES

1 https://www.coursehero.com/
f i l e / 1 5 6 9 4 8 4 3 1 / w o m e n -
leadership-reviseddocx/

2 https://www.emerald.com/
insight/content/doi/10.1108/
978-1-80043-380-920201008/full/
html

3 https://independent.academia.
edu/sema

4 KPMG Women’s Leadership
Study, Moving Women Forward
in Leadership Roles, https://
KPMG.com/WomensLeadership
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